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CRDA Venue Committee Meeting 
Meeting / Conference Call Minutes 

Connecticut Convention Center 
100 Columbus Boulevard, 5th Floor 

Hartford, CT 06103 
August 2, 2019 

2:30 PM 
 

 
Members Present Via Phone: Committee Chair Andy Bessette, Board Chair Suzanne Hopgood 
and Commissioner David Lehman 
 
Staff: Mike Freimuth, Anthony Lazzaro and Kim Hart 
 
The meeting was called to order at 2:34 p.m.  The minutes of the May 3, 2019 meeting were 
approved on a voice vote.   
 

 Mr. Freimuth updated Committee members on the various venues: 
 

1. XL Center  
 
Chris Lawrence, who has served as General Manager of the XL Center and Pratt & Whitney 
Stadium since 2013, has announced that he is leaving Spectra to take a position at Comerica 
Park, the home of the MLB’s Detroit Tigers.  
 
Mr. Freimuth reported that CRDA submitted an offer last week to Northland to purchase the XL 
Center atrium.  No response has been received as of yet. 
 
Per the recommendations of DECD, CRDA has issued an RFP for a firm to update the market 
study done for the XL Center in 2015.  Bids are due back on August 19th. 
 
Sponsorship issues remain a challenge at XL, with signage locations split between the venue and 
UConn/IMG.  The building is compensating IMG each year for locations that were lost due to 
renovations at XL and this is a significant drain on the operating budget. Mr. Freimuth explained 
that IMG is now owned by Spectra and this may facilitate some sort of sales coordination and/or 
revenue-sharing arrangement moving forward. 
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2. Pratt & Whitney Stadium  
 
Mr. Freimuth noted that it is still unclear what impact UConn’s departure from the AAC will 
have on its football program.  Attendance is expected to be a challenge again this season and 
Spectra is taking steps to minimize losses, including keeping certain concession stands shuttered 
until such time as attendance increases and additional points of sale are needed. 
 
All of the new blue chairbacks have been installed and CRDA is now dealing with at least two 
lawsuits filed by patrons allegedly injured when the old seat hinges failed.  Spectra’s insurance 
carrier is currently defending CRDA in these suits. 
 

 
3. CT Convention Center –  

 
Mr. Freimuth reported that he Convention Center has been very active in recent weeks. 
 
A draft of the Convention Center operations analysis done by Johnson Consulting has been 
received and is being reviewed by CRDA staff.  The analysis looks at how the convention 
industry has changed since our facility opened in 2005 and offers recommendations – both 
operational and physical - on making the building more competitive.  A summary will be 
presented at the September Board meeting. 
 
 

4. Dillon Stadium 
 
Construction of the new stadium is complete, with the exception of field lighting, fiber optic 
cabling and the sound system.  Hartford Athletic has hosted three games at Dillon to date, with 
attendance totaling 5,500, 1,500 and 4,800 respectively.  Upcoming games include a full season 
of UConn soccer and a “friendly” with the Puerto Rican national team that will raise funds for 
hurricane relief on the island.  The first community event will be hosted by the Hartford 
Foundation for Public Giving on August 21st. 

 
Mr. Freimuth informed members that CRDA was cited by the State Auditors for starting 
construction work at Dillon prior to the City’s signing of a use agreement with Hartford Sports 
Group.  The Auditor’s report, which was released publicly today, argues that CRDA failed to 
comply with the State Bond Commission’s resolution on Dillon funding, as well as with the 
CRDA Board’s own funding resolution.  Committee members were in agreement that they had 
been made aware of the risks, but that these were overshadowed by the need to move forward 
with construction so as not to jeopardize the entire project. 
 
 
 
The next Venue Committee meeting / conference call is scheduled for September 6, 2019.  
 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 3:14 p.m. 
 
 

 


























